Winter spring fishing

I use to go fishing in the winter. When I was younger my father would take me in our 17 foot Hurston salmon fishing. I asked Dad to refresh my memory about those trips. He said in the winter we didn’t go often and usually fished close to Victoria, at the breakwater or the flag pole at Beacon Hill Park. He recalled that sometimes the whole family would go on the nicer days but, he was quick to remind me that my Mother and sister would immediately be covered in sleeping bags and blankets to fight the cold and we wouldn’t see them until the end of the trip. 
My present occupation sea urchin diving is a winter occupation that takes place all over the west coast of Canada. In the past the crew and I could never get enough time to fish. Regularly we would be racing to get the work day done to permit more time for fishing at the end of the day. We didn’t have any trolling gear and just made due with what ever we could find around the boat for line, lures, hooks and weights. I must mention we never had enough fishing gear and most of it would end up stuck on the bottom, but we sure were having a good time. We were fishing for large ling cod and halibut but, every now and then in the middle of winter a salmon would be caught with a halibut jig. They were always nice salmon, about 10-12 pounds. 
I pulled into Prince Rupert this year on November 1, 2010, after a 32 days of sea urchin diving. I noticed a few boats trolling around the harbour. First stop at port is always the fuel dock; I like to have the boat ready for work before I tie to the dock. Fueling up was going smoothly, so I headed up to the fuel dock store and got a Red Bull and enquired about the local winter spring fishing. Carry Mitchelle works the Petro-Can Fuel Dock in Prince Rupert and is also a local sports fisherman. Carry is out fishing for most of the winter in his 22 foot Sea Sport. Carry described his boat to me; it has an enclosed cabin and a Colman fan heater, it keeps me warm, as long as you have heat it is really a pleasant time remarked, Carry. When I asked, Carry how the fishing was he informed me last trip he had caught a couple of 10 pounders last trip. A week later I phoned Carry from home in Victoria to get an up date on the fishing in Prince Rupert. He was pretty pumped up; looks like the fish are getting bigger. Carry landed a couple springs in the 18 pound range on his last trip. I asked for the details and he was quick to respond. He was fishing with a Coho Special flasher and a white green hootchie called a Mint Tulip at 55 feet.
After five weeks diving for sea urchins and sea cucumbers, it was time for a few days off the boat. I left the Kuroshio in Prince Rupert and flew back to Victoria. The last leg of the journey was on a Harbour Air Seaplane from Vancouver to Victoria. Connecting flights in Vancouver terminal can take some time, so I decided to take the new sky train to Vancouver Harbour rather than wait for a connecting flight. With a birds eye view of the Victoria water front I took note of  a few boats trolling along the Victoria water front and even further out as we approached for landing in Victoria Harbour. I gave some of the other local Victoria fishing guides a call to investigate winter spring fishing a little more. I started of with Rob from Island Out Fitters; he is Captain of the Black Peal, one of Island Out Fitter’s charter vessels. Rob said the spring fishing was decent, the salmon are eating needle fish but, more information may be hard to come by since most the regulars were off hunting Rob explained.  I needed to know more on winter spring fishing, so I called up Adam’s Fishing Charters in Victoria and got Adam on the phone, we use to hang out at the University of Victoria for a few years. Adam knows I am a novice when it concerns winter salmon fishing so he informed me of the basics. It is much like fishing any time of the year, Adam explained. He went over the basic with me, look for slack current, that broke off in to a discussion of the many days of slack current that are available threw out the winter, much better than summer time. Most of the fish this time of year are on the bottom in the Victoria area. Another technique Adam mentioned is you should shorten up the leader length in winter.  In the winter, explains Adam they are a local fish, they are not migrating and they eat all the time. Adam says, it is just a matter of finding them and dragging the bait past them, they will bite. 
